CITY OF SHORELINE

SHORELINE PLANNING COMMISSION MINUTES OF REGULAR MEETING

April 21, 2011 Shoreline City Hall 7:00 P.M. Council Chamber

Commissioners Present

Chair Wagner Vice Chair Perkowski Commissioner Behrens Commissioner Broili Commissioner Esselman Commissioner Kaje

Staff Present

Joe Tovar, Director, Planning & Development Services
Steve Cohn, Senior Planner, Planning & Development Services
John Vicente, Capital Projects Administrator
Jessica Simulcik Smith, Planning Commission Clerk
Paul Cohen, Senior Planner (arrived at 8 p.m.)

CALL TO ORDER

Commissioner Moss

Chair Wagner called the regular meeting of the Shoreline Planning Commission to order at 7:00 p.m.

ROLL CALL

Upon roll call by the Commission Clerk the following Commissioners were present: Chair Wagner, Vice Chair Perkowski and Commissioners Behrens, Broili, Esselman, Kaje and Moss.

APPROVAL OF AGENDA

The items listed under "New Business" were reversed.

DIRECTOR'S COMMENTS

Mr. Tovar announced that the May edition of *CURRENTS* would feature a number of articles related to planning, including articles about the open space and park effort at the Aldercrest Annex, the Planning Commission, Sound Transit's work in the north corridor, Town Center, Planning 101, Point Wells, Shoreline School District high schools, economic development and how it relates to comprehensive planning and regulation, directional signs, tree canopy, and the 2010 census. There will also be a full-page graphic explaining how the state, regional and local plans and regulations fit together.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

The minutes of April 7, 2011 minutes were approved as amended.

GENERAL PUBLIC COMMENT

No one in the audience expressed a desire to provide general public comments.

QUASI-JUDICIAL PUBLIC HEARING ON STREET VACATION OF 256 SQUARE-FOOT SECTION OF AURORA AVENUE AT 18551 AURORA AVENUE NORTH

Chair Wagner reviewed the rules and procedures for quasi-judicial public hearings. She reminded the Commissioners of the Appearance of Fairness Rules. She invited all those who wanted to participate in the hearing to swear and affirm that their testimonies would be the truth. She opened the public hearing and asked Commissioners to disclose any communications they may have received about the subject of the hearing outside the hearing. None of the Commissioners identified ex parte communications.

Staff Overview and Presentation of Preliminary Staff Recommendation

Mr. Cohn advised that the proposal is to vacate an approximately 256 square foot section of Aurora Avenue North located adjacent to the McPherson Building at 18551 Aurora Avenue North. He provided pictures to illustrate the location of the subject right-of-way, which is located west of the soon-to-be-constructed retaining wall and outside the limits of the built infrastructure for the Aurora Corridor Improvement Project. The City does not foresee a need to retain this small piece of right-of-way. If the street vacation is approved as proposed, the property owner would have the right to purchase this area.

Mr. Cohn explained that a street vacation is a process by which an adjacent property owner can acquire public right-of-way for private use. He clarified that a public right-of-way is defined as any right-of-way where the City has the right to use the land for street purposes, whether or not the right-of-way has ever been improved as is the case with the current application. He noted that a good portion of the current unimproved right-of-way in the area would be developed as additional street and sidewalks. However, a small portion would not be used, and the Public Works Department has recommended that it be sold. He provided street view photographs to describe the location and topography of the subject right-of-way. The photographs were identified as Exhibit 6.

Mr. Cohn advised that when the building adjacent to the subject property was constructed in the late 1970's or early 1980's, a small portion of the building's footings were placed within the right-of-way. Because the City does not need the property, it would make sense to sell it to the building owner so they can own all the property the building stands on. As a condition of the sale, the City would require an easement because the tiebacks anchoring the retaining wall would be located within this area.

Mr. Cohn reviewed the criteria for street vacation approval (SMC 12.17.050) as follows:

- 1. **The vacation will benefit the public interest.** Staff analysis shows that the City has an interest in the efficient use of land and good right-of-way design. Aurora Avenue has been designed and will be built, and any excess property can be sold to the property owner. In this case, control of hazards or maintenance is more efficiently proposed by the owner.
- 2. The proposed vacation will not be detrimental to traffic circulation, access, emergency services, utility facilities, or similar right-of-way purposes. The subject right-of-way is physically isolated from the rest of Aurora Avenue North, and the vacation would have no effect on either automobile or pedestrian traffic. A sidewalk would be located within the remaining right-of-way.
- 3. The street or alley is not a necessary part of a long-range circulation plan or pedestrian/bicycle plan. Aurora Avenue North would be expanded to its furthest point after the improvements are completed, and there would be no reason to expand it further.
- 4. The vacation is consistent with the adopted Comprehensive Plan and street standards. The Comprehensive Plan contains policies related to making sure that traffic flows smoothly and that economic development happens along Aurora Avenue North. These policies all support the proposed street vacation.

Mr. Cohn concluded his report by recommending that the street vacation be approved with the condition noted in the Staff Report regarding an easement on the vacated property for purpose of maintaining the retaining wall. If the Commission agrees with the added condition, they should include it as part of their recommendation to the City Council.

Questions by the Commission to Staff

Commissioner Moss referred to Findings of Fact 10 and requested clarification about whether the subject property is located on the north or west side of Aurora Avenue. Mr. Cohn agreed that Findings of Fact 10 (Page 26 of the Staff Report) should be changed to indicate the property is located on the west side of Aurora Avenue. Commissioner Moss noted that the word "west" in the second sentence under Criteria 3 (Page 27 of the Staff Report) should be changed to "east." She also noted that the word "has" should be deleted from the last sentence of Findings of Fact 13 (Page 26 of the Staff Report).

Commissioner Esselman requested clarification about the proposed easement and whether it would be temporary or permanent. Mr. Vicente answered that one of the easements would be temporary for the duration of construction. Once construction has been completed, the easement would expire. The easement for the retaining wall tiebacks would be permanent and extend for the life of the retaining wall.

Commissioner Behrens asked if the property owner has agreed to purchase the subject property. Mr. Vicente answered affirmatively. Commissioner Behrens asked who would pay the recording costs associated with the vacation. Mr. Vicente said that, typically, the City pays the recording fees for property transactions.

Public Testimony

No one in the audience expressed a desire to participate in the hearing.

Final Questions by the Commission

None of the Commissioners had additional questions.

Deliberations

COMMISSIONER MOSS MOVED THE COMMISSION RECOMMEND APPROVAL OF THE PROPOSED STREET VACATION, WITH THE EASEMENT CONDITION AND AS AMENDED BY THE COMMISSION. COMMISSIONER ESSELMAN SECONDED THE MOTION.

Because the petition was presented to the Commission in the form a resolution, Commissioner Kaje asked staff to explain the proper motion format to move the item forward to the City Council. Mr. Cohn explained that to move the street vacation petition forward, the Commission would need to recommend approval of the findings, conclusions and recommendation found attached to the Staff Report. Commissioner Kaje reviewed that Resolution 313 initiated the consideration of the vacation.

Vote by Commission to Recommend Approval or Denial or Modification

THE MOTION CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY.

Mr. Cohn explained that in order to adopt the Commission's recommendation, the City Council would be required to adopt a formal ordinance.

Closure of Public Hearing

Chair Wagner closed the public hearing.

DIRECTOR'S REPORT

Mr. Tovar did not have any additional items to report

UNFINISHED BUSINESS

No unfinished business was scheduled on the agenda.

NEW BUSINESS

Prepare for Joint Meeting with City Council

Mr. Tovar advised that the main topics of discussion at the joint meeting will be the Comprehensive Plan update and the long-range planning work program. He reviewed that the Commission's work program for the next several months includes the Town Center Subarea Plan and zoning code, the tree regulations, and the Shoreline Community College Master Plan. At the end of the summer, the Commission would begin extensive work on the Comprehensive Plan update.

Mr. Tovar advised that as the only member on either the Planning Commission or City Council who participated in the 2005 Comprehensive Plan process, Deputy Mayor Hall has encouraged the City Councilmembers to clearly identify their priorities, direction and schedule at the front end of the Comprehensive Plan update process so they can avoid having to significantly amend the Planning Commission's recommendation because it is different than what they were looking for.

Mr. Tovar said the City Council has expressed concern that they are starting with a product that was largely written before the Vision Statement was adopted two years ago to provide specific goals and policies. The City Council is also concerned that much of the current text is either dated or provides more detail than necessary. They have indicated their desire to remove all regulatory text from the Comprehensive Plan and consider it for inclusion in the code. They also had a strong feeling that much of what is in the current Comprehensive Plan is data, analysis or inventory information. While it is important to be aware of and have access to this material, it does not need to be included in the actual Comprehensive Plan.

Mr. Tovar reminded the Commission that the City Council would like the Comprehensive Plan update to be completed in 2012. That means they need to get started soon. He suggested the City Council would be open to additional discussion about their direction related to the Comprehensive Plan update at the upcoming joint meeting.

Commissioner Broili asked how the update process would be similar and/or different from the process that was used to adopt the Comprehensive Plan in 2005. Mr. Tovar said the process would be very different. For example, the City worked with a consultant in 2005, and this time the work would all be done in house. In addition, the update would focus on implementation of the Vision Statement and Framework Goals. As per the City Council's direction, staff would begin the process by reviewing the existing Comprehensive Plan to identify pieces that are redundant, obsolete, look like regulation, or could live in another document. These pieces would be candidates for potential removal. The next step would be to identify language that needs to be added to better reflect the Vision Statement and Framework Goals or to incorporate new State and/or County mandates.

Mr. Tovar said the City Council is also considering the policy question of whether the City should become an urban center under the Puget Sound Regional Council's (PSRC) criteria. They directed staff to review the implications this would have for growth target expectations, such as making the City eligible or more competitive for transportation grant funding. Mr. Cohn advised that after a quick

analysis of the current criteria, staff believes that Town Center might be a good candidate for an urban center designation. However, at this time, neither King County nor the PSRC can answer the question of how this change would impact the City's growth target expectations.

Mr. Tovar announced that the Transportation Master Plan would be finished towards the end of 2011 and may contain policies that need to be reflected in the overall Comprehensive Plan and reconciled with the land use elements.

Mr. Cohn displayed an updated outline of the process for updating the Comprehensive Plan (Attachment 1 on Page 67 of the Staff Report). He noted that the main part of the Commission's work would not start until 2012. Most of the 2011 work would be done by staff. He particularly noted Task 14.11, which is the State Environmental Policy Act (SEPA) analysis. He reminded the Commission that staff has been doing traffic modeling for the current Comprehensive Plan forecast. However, if the decision is made to become a core city rather than a large city, the forecast would change and the traffic models would have to be rerun by a professional consultant.

The staff and Commission reviewed the Commission's Long Range Planning Work Program (Pages 68 and 69 of the Staff Report) as follows:

- Mr. Cohn explained that while staff originally anticipated the Commission would work on the compatibility and single-family dwelling unit scale Development Code amendments in 2011, the City Council has indicated their desire to postpone these two items.
- Mr. Cohn pointed out that design review would be part of the Commission's work related to Town Center.
- Mr. Cohn announced that staff would schedule a hearing on a Development Code amendment related to the permanent transfer of rezones and other quasi-judicial hearings as soon as possible after Town Center has been completed.
- Mr. Cohn advised that Planning and Public Works staff continue to meet with regional representatives and Sound Transit to discuss light rail alignment planning. Mr. Tovar added that the Sound Transit corridor work is already fleshing out some of the alternatives, and they will provide preliminary descriptions related to cost and travel time within the next several months. They will not have a preferred alternative at that point, but they will begin work on an Environment Impact Statement (EIS) that will look at the alternatives in great detail. Staff has asked them to consider two options in the I-5 alternative, one that comes up the east side of the I-5 right-of-way, one that comes up the west side or a combination of the two. Their preliminary work indicates that there could be implications upon single-family neighborhoods, and the City has asked them to consider an alignment that lessens the impact. They will not select an alternative until 2014. The implications for area planning around the station areas (145th and 185th) won't be known until after most of the Comprehensive Plan Major Update work has been finished. Stationary planning may be required at a later date, depending on the preferred alignment.

- Mr. Cohn announced that the Transportation Master Plan is still on track for adoption in September, and the Parks Master Plan is looking at final adoption in July. The Shoreline Master Program will probably slide an additional month, with Commission review in late September or early October. The State has been following the City's progress on their Shoreline Master Program, and they have indicated they are okay with what has been proposed so far. However, they want to reserve the right to actually review what is passed by the City Council. After City Council approval, the document would be forwarded to the State for review, and they could recommend changes. Commissioner Moss asked if the Transportation Master Plan would come back before the Commission for additional review. Mr. Cohn answered that the document would go straight to the City Council for review and final approval.
- Mr. Cohn said it is anticipated the Commission would make a recommendation to the City Council regarding the Town Center Subarea Plan and Zoning by late June. Mr. Tovar said they would like the City Council to adopt the Town Center Subarea Plan before it takes its August break. The fall schedule will be very busy.
- Mr. Cohn announced that the Southeast Neighborhoods Plan and Zoning Update would likely be pushed forward a bit. Staff will try to bring the item to the Commission in June or July.
- Mr. Cohn reported that a Master Development Plan for Shoreline Community College has been submitted. It is not a very large plan because funds are limited. They have done a good analysis of their proposal, and it is currently being reviewed by the Public Works staff because of implications to transportation, stormwater, etc. It is likely this item will come before the Commission sometime during the summer.

Chair Wagner noted that the Commission is scheduled to forward a recommendation regarding the permanent transfer of rezones, master plans, etc. from the Commission to the Hearing Examiner in June. Depending on the City Council's final decision regarding this item, the Shoreline Community College Master Development Plan may not come before the Commission for review.

The Commission took a break from 8:00 to 8:06 p.m.

Urban Tree Canopy

Mr. Cohen explained that the purpose of the study session is to present and discuss the findings of the consultant's city-wide urban tree canopy survey (UTC) and analysis, which was also presented to the City Council on April 18th. The same presentation would be given to the Parks Board next week. He emphasized that the survey and analysis is being presented as information only, but the City Council would use the study on May 9th to provide direction to staff about if and how to modify the scope of the tree regulations. It is anticipated the Planning Commission would conduct public hearings on the tree regulations in the coming months.

Mr. Cohen advised that the purpose of the survey and analysis was to establish a baseline assessment of the City's current and past tree canopies. It also supports the direction given by the City Council in early 2009 to do an assessment every five years to gauge the effectiveness of the tree regulations. He reviewed that the assessment was done by AMEC Consultants and was funded by a grant from the Department of Natural Resources (DNR). The study provides a benefit matrix to assess the value of the current UTC. It also analyzes and contrasts historical tree canopy data.

Mr. Cohen reported that the consultant looked at three different years (1992, 2001 and 2009) and found that the UTC percentage is basically unchanged. The existing tree canopy (vegetation over 15 feet in height) is 30.6% and shrub coverage is 3.4%. Grass and vegetation coverage is 21.7%. Total vegetative coverage is about 55%. Water coverage is about .1% and impervious surfaces cover approximately 46.2% of the City. He noted that this survey was compared to surveys conducted in other jurisdictions within Western Washington and found that Shoreline's UTC is about average.

Mr. Cohen briefly described the process used by the consultant to collect the data. The majority (71%) of the existing UTC is located in low-density residential zones. About 10% is located in parks and public rights-of-way. He referred to a chart that identifies potential opportunities for additional UTC, particularly in areas where there is grass, ball fields, golf courses, etc. The study also indicates how the UTC could be improved if more trees were planted in impervious surface areas such as parking lots. He emphasized that the assessment of the existing UTC was very general, and the potential UTC projections are even more theoretical and academic and assume that trees are planted wherever there is ground available. He said the information was broken into land-use categories. The greatest potential for expanding the UTC is in the low-density residential zones and the rights-of-way. He said the consultant also reviewed the ecological benefits of UTC's such as air pollution removal, carbon storage or sequestration, stormwater retention, and water-quality improvements.

Mr. Cohen summarized that the review concluded that Shoreline has an existing 31% UTC, and there has been no change over the past 18 years. He reminded the Commission that the premise of the tree code project that started in early 2009 was the concern that there was a crisis in loss of canopy. However, the study found the City to be about average when compared to other cities in the Pacific Northwest.

Mr. Cohen reported that the American Forest Organization has recommended that a UTC of about 40% is possible for the Pacific Northwest, with its mixture of urban, suburban and open lands. While the City has not received any information to explain how they came up with that number, it is actually consistent with the City's Sustainability Strategy. He said it is important to keep in mind that there is potential to improve the canopy, and the City could influence how fast it can be done.

Mr. Tovar observed that the small map provided in the report makes it appear that there is much less than 31% tree canopy. When the map is enlarged, it is clear that the tree canopy is scattered throughout the City, and most of it is located in the single-family neighborhoods. He summarized that the survey indicates the trend line is essentially flat. When meeting with the City Council on May 9th, staff will point out that a decision to amend the tree regulations to be more restrictive should not be based on the assumption that the City is losing canopy. It should also be noted that stricter regulations would not

create more trees; the most they can do is prevent the loss of trees. If the City really wants to increase the canopy, staff should consider focusing efforts on education and outreach programs in the neighborhoods.

Mr. Tovar said that after the City Council's May 9th meeting, staff anticipates the scope of the tree regulation amendments would be significantly narrower because there is no crisis and loss of canopy. He emphasized that the survey only talks about the quantity of the canopy, and not the health and diversity of the canopy. The Parks Department has expressed concern that the forest is not as healthy and diverse as they would like.

Again, Mr. Tovar said the survey information would be used as background information when the Commission takes up the Comprehensive Plan chapters dealing with natural systems and the natural environment.

Commissioner Kaje asked how the consultant dealt with major areas of hardscape that are not owned by the City such as I-5, which does not have a land use designation. He suggested that if I-5 were counted as right-of-way, the tree coverage percentage for rights-of-way would go significantly down. He also commented that regardless of whether he supports the methodology used in the survey or not, the quantifiable information it provides is useful. Mr. Tovar agreed to provide an answer about how areas such as I-5 were factored into the calculations.

Commissioner Kaje observed that the consultant's report indicates that the amount of impervious surface increased from 36.6% in 1992 to 38.7% in 2001, which equates to a 6% increase from the 1992 base. It is important to keep in mind that while the City's UTC coverage is holding steady, impervious surfaces are increasing. Maintaining the existing tree canopy cannot compensate for the loss of function associated with increased impervious surfaces. He summarized that even though the canopy is staying relatively the same, the rest of the landscape around it is not. Commissioner Broili agreed this is an important issue to consider.

Commissioner Broili expressed his belief that they should talk about vegetative cover rather than tree canopy. Evergreen trees will provide the most benefit, and in a forested situation they intercept at least 40% to 50% of any rain event. However, because the City is an urban center, he is more concerned about having a diverse vegetative cover. He observed that building practices are changing rapidly. Five years ago, vegetative roofs were nearly unheard of, and now they are becoming popular. He pointed out that the only impervious areas that can never be fully vegetated are the rights-of-ways. However, even these areas can be mitigated to be more pervious using a variety of techniques.

Commissioner Broili said the most important information he saw in the Staff Report was on Page 10 of a document submitted by Boni Biery, which drives home the point that most municipalities talk about their vegetative cover as a negative cash flow. He said he does not believe that has to be the case. He referred to two firms in the City of Seattle that harvest street trees and turn them into high-end furniture and lumber for the architectural community. There are many ways to turn the vegetative cover into dollars that will help offset the cost of maintaining the programs.

Commissioner Broili questioned the point of presenting the report to the Commission because they will not be making a recommendation to the City Council. He recommended they should at least have a goal of 40% tree cover, which can be achieved fairly easily. They should maintain a five-year review of the tree cover until they reach the 40% goal. They should continue to work to diversify the rest of the vegetative cover to provide a greater bang for the buck wherever possible and reduce the impervious areas.

Commissioner Broili said he does not remember the Planning Commission putting the tree code amendments on hold in October of 2010 as stated on Page 33 of the Staff Report. He suggested that this decision was made by staff or someone else.

Chair Wagner asked staff to clarify the Commission's role in the tree regulation process and when and where the public should comment on the issue. Mr. Tovar clarified that the Commission is not being asked to take action or make a recommendation regarding the report at this time. Those present in the audience can speak on the issue and their comments would be recorded in the Commission's meeting minutes, but the comments would not be forwarded to the City Council because the Planning Commission is not being asked to provide a recommendation at this time.

Mr. Tovar suggested the Commissioners should offer their ideas to the City Council at their joint meeting on April 25th. In addition, the Commission would have an opportunity to voice their concerns and recommend changes as part of their review of the Comprehensive Plan Update. However, setting a 40% tree cover target would be a major policy decision that would require significantly more discussion and research. He suggested the discussion could start at the joint meeting, and then be carried forward as part of the Comprehensive Plan update.

Commissioner Behrens said he found Boni Biery's presentation to be well thought out and addressed a number of issues. If the City is going to effectively implement a tree management plan, it is important to have integration amongst the different departments of the City. He said he made a similar suggestion at the last joint meeting with the City Council. The City must develop a coordinated approach to address the tree issue.

Commissioner Behrens observed that the aerial photographs do not actually measure the types and sizes of the trees that have been removed. While it indicates there is approximately the same number of trees on the ground, it does not speak to the type, size or function of the trees. Large trees have more ecological value, and they should be protected through a permit process that allows the City to keep track of trees that are removed. A visual snapshot from the sky does not provide this information.

Mr. Tovar explained that the City did not have funding to pay for a very detailed survey, and they actually received more information from the consultant than they anticipated. A very detailed inventory would be a major cost for the City. Again, he suggested the Commission share their concerns with the City Council. Commissioner Behrens clarified he is not asking for a costly inventory. He is asking for a way to identify which trees are being removed and from where. A permit process would make this information relatively simple to obtain. Mr. Tovar summarized that Commissioner Behrens is suggesting that having a permit requirement would help the City build a data base to identify when and

what types of trees are removed. This is a major policy choice the Commission could consider as part of their review of the tree regulations.

Vice Chair Perkowski suggested it would be possible to analyze the tree cover map with an overlay of critical areas. Some trees are protected by the critical areas regulations, and the tree regulations should not be credited with saving those trees. Mr. Tovar agreed to discuss this option with staff. Vice Chair Perkowski suggested that if the City is going to rely on the study to move forward, random sampling ground verification would be worthwhile. They should not think of all trees over 15 feet tall as the same. For example, coniferous trees provide significantly more function than deciduous trees. Mr. Cohen said they discussed this option with the consultant, but it was outside of the scope of work based on available funding.

Vice Chair Perkowski observed that 30% tree coverage might appear to be acceptable on a citywide scale. However, some areas have a lot of trees, and other areas have far fewer trees. He suggested they consider tree canopy on a smaller, neighborhood scale. He emphasized that restoration and rehabilitation is always more costly than protection. If 30% tree cover is the City's goal, it is much more cost effective to have regulations to protect the existing trees than to have to rehabilitate if they find the canopy has decreased after 10 years.

Commissioner Broili said the report discusses a per year monetary value of \$1.36 million for trees based on four criteria: air quality, carbon sequestration, stormwater storage capacity, and reduction in stormwater pollutants. He questioned what the dollar value would be for each percent of increase to the forest cover. He noted this does not even address other values such as aesthetics and property values. Mr. Cohen said the benefits are based on the existing trees compared to no trees. He said it would fairly easy to identify an approximately value for each percent of increase. Commissioner Broili suggested many times, cities fail in the way they present information to the public. Economic value always draws the public's attention, but the value of what they are protecting is also important to consider. It is important to emphasize the value trees provide to the City.

Fran Lilliness, Shoreline, said the study points out that the low-density residential areas of the City are providing most of the tree canopy. She suggested the City also needs trees along the main corridors and even along Interstate 5 where the cars create the heaviest pollution. She noted that these are areas where the trees would do the most good to provide shade in the hot summer and absorb some of the surface water runoff during the winter rainy season. She thanked the Commission for their efforts to serve the community.

Dan Meyers, Shoreline, said that while he is glad the City finally has some data about the tree canopy in Shoreline, he believes it is misleading for the study to conclude there has been no net loss of canopy over the past few decades because the study used a different methodology than what was used in 1992. He said it is also important to acknowledge that the land is still healing from when most of the forest was cut about 100 years ago. Rather than calling the current tree canopy a baseline, it should be considered an arbitrary point in time. He also expressed concern that the study assumes that all trees provide the same value. It does not distinguish between those trees that provide habitat and those that destroy it. Trees that provide food and habitat for community members are also an important aspect of

sustainability. While the study suggests that it would cost \$12 million (\$264 per tree) plus maintenance costs to bring the tree canopy to the maximum level of 44%, it is important to keep in mind that trees are important to the citizens of Shoreline. It is not farfetched to imagine a situation where citizens volunteer to do this work. He reminded the Commission that trees do not eat money; they eat water and sunlight.

REPORTS OF COMMITTEES AND COMMISSIONERS/ANNOUNCEMENTS

Commissioner Kaje announced that he attended the Transportation Master Plan Open House on April 20th. The meeting was informative and approximately 30 members of the public were in attendance. The consultants and staff provided some great maps and resources, as well as opportunities for the public to ask questions and provide comments about specific parts of the plan.

AGENDA FOR NEXT MEETING

Mr. Cohen announced that a public hearing for the Town Center Subarea Plan and zoning code has been scheduled for May 5th. The topic would be continued to the June 2nd meeting for Planning Commission deliberation and final recommendations to the City Council. Mr. Cohn added that staff has other items to bring before the Commission, if they complete their work on the Town Center Subarea Plan and zoning code sooner than anticipated.

ADJOURNMENT The meeting was adjourned at 9:00 P.M.	AFT
Michelle Linders Wagner Chair, Planning Commission	Jessica Simulcik Smith Clerk, Planning Commission